
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

MONITORING AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 3rd November 2015
Present:
Councillor Mick Scrimshaw (Chair)

Councillors Linda Adams, Jenny Henson, Cliff Moreton, Michael Tebbutt and Greg Titcombe
Also Present:
Graham Soulsby
(Deputy Chief Executive)


Mark Dickenson
(Acting Head of Finance)


Guy Holloway

(Head of Corporate Development)
John Conway

(Head of Housing)

Brendan Coleman
(Head of Environmental Care)


Shirley Plenderleith
(Head of Public Services)


Fran Frohawk

(Senior Benefits Officer)


Nikki Richmond
(Appeals & Overpayment Officer)

15.MA.18
APOLOGIES

None.
15.MA.19
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Monitoring and Audit Committee held on 15th September 2015 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
15.MA.20
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
15.MA.21
SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENT – SUSPENSION OF PAYMENT TO VOICE

It was reported that the recommendation from the Monitoring and Audit Committee to the Executive Committee to withdraw the Service Level Agreement funding to VOICE for the 2015/16 financial year was agreed and was currently being actioned.
15.MA.22        RISK MANAGEMENT UPDATE (A1)


A report was submitted which sought member approval for the updated Risk Management Policy Statement and strategy (and associated strategic risk register).

The Acting Head of Finance gave a presentation which included an explanation of the risk matrix before and after controls.  It was noted that the risks were reviewed on an annual basis while the operational factors were reviewed monthly.

It was reported that the Member Development Group had requested specific training on risk management at some point in the future  

RESOLVED
that the Risk Management Policy and Strategy be reaffirmed and the updated Strategic Risk Register be endorsed
15.MA.23
KEY UPDATES (A2)
The meeting was presented with key update on four topics, Welfare Reform, Waste-Bulk Item Collection, Taxi Fare Regulations and Rent arrears.

Welfare Reform
Fran Frohawk, Senior Benefits Officer and Nikki Richmond, Appeals and Overpayments Officer, attended the meeting to provide members with an update on Welfare Reform. 
It was reported that the benefits cap would be reduced to £20,000 per year from 2017 with a cap for existing tax credit claimants for four years.

A national review of Localised Council Tax Support would be undertaken and a local consultation was also ongoing.



Universal Credit (UC)

The meeting were reminded that UC went live on 1st June 2015, affecting a very limited customer base with approximately 90 cases identified to date. Around 30 cases could be entitled to Council Tax Support alongside Universal Credit, with ten cases awarded. Trusted Partner Status was a new pilot scheme in operation which the Department for Work and Pensions were looking to extend. 
Discretionary Housing Payment (DHP)

The DHP budget, used to top up the shortfall between Housing Benefit and rent was £114k for 2015/16 down from £138k in 2014/15. To date over £79k had been awarded to claimants.


Members asked questions on the following topics:-

· Discretionary housing payments
· Council Tax Support
Credit Union

It was reported that 700 contacts had been received this year, with 40 accounts being opened.

Budgeting support services had recently designed spending diaries and were also contacting creditors for customers in arrears.
Waste – Bulk Item Collection

The Head of Environmental Care gave a presentation on bulk item collection which is a service that collects up to six large items from domestic residents.

It was noted that the closure of the household recycling centre on Monday and Tuesday had not affected fly tipping although this was an ongoing problem in the borough.  Environmental Care and Environmental Health were working closely together to tackle the problem and an intelligent database had been introduced, which will record incidents from January. 

Taxi Fare Regulations

The Head of Environmental Health gave a presentation on Taxi fare regulations in the borough.  A proposal was received in 2011 to review taxi fares and the rates were outlined to committee.  Members requested a comparison with other local authorities in the area.

Rent Arrears

Rent arrears for the financial year 2014/15 were £207,353 which showed an increase of 5.5% from the previous year, which reflected the challenges with bedroom tax.  It was noted that 98.5% of rent due is collected.
Extensive work was being carried out with regards to Universal Credit including developing a questionnaire for tenants of working age and publicity campaigns.
Introductory tenancies were still being offered after several years success.  There were currently 182 live introductory tenancies, which was the highest in two years.  Eleven households were evicted last year compared to six this year, proving the introductory tenancies were a success.
15.MA.24
KEY PERFORMANCE INFORMATION BOOKLET (A3)

Members received the Key Performance Information Booklet. Guy Holloway, Head of IT and Communications, was in attendance for this item.

The high rate of sickness absence in Environmental Care was raised.  Members were assured this was due to the nature of the department and the figures compared favourably to other organisations.

15.MA.25
WORK PROGRAMME (A4)


The work programme was submitted to the Committee for consideration. The following reports would be brought to the next Committee:-
· Voluntary Sector SLA Monitoring
· KPMG External Audit Reports

· Budget Scrutiny
The Chair of the Committee put forward a request to set up a Task and Finish Group to scrutinise the Executive Committee’s decision to consider recent items in Private and Confidential.  The request was not supported by the committee and was therefore withdrawn before a vote was taken on the item.
 (The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.45pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)

Monitoring and Audit No. 

03.11.15

